Homily for the Dedication of the Sanctuary of Our Sorrowful Mother Vandalia

The Solemnity of the Nativity of Saint John the Baptist June 24, 2012

† Most Reverend Thomas John Paprocki Bishop of Springfield in Illinois

Reverend Fathers, dear brothers and sisters in Christ: it is fitting for us today, as we gather on this Solemnity of the Nativity of Saint John the Baptist, to consider the gift of life. Certainly it is good for us to consider the life of the Forerunner of the Lord, the one who was sent "before the Lord to prepare his way," but it is also good for us to consider our own lives (Luke 1:76).

Growing up as the third of nine children, I remember those dramatic moments when Dad would announce that Mom had given birth to a baby – in fact, on one of those occasions, to a set of twins. The birth of a child is an occasion for rejoicing, not only for siblings, but also for parents, aunts and uncles, and even for friends and neighbors. But it also was a time that invited questions, particularly for my older sister and brother and me, who wanted to know if we had a new brother or another sister. Four times after my birth the answer was: it's another boy – or, in the case of the twins, two

more boys! Finally, the ninth child born was a girl. The eldest in the family was a girl and the youngest was a girl, with seven boys in between!

"Is the baby a boy or a girl?" was just the first of many questions, not only "How much does he weigh?" or "Who does she look like?" But also the more thoughtful ones, such as: "What kind of future awaits her?" or "What will he make of life when he grows up?"

If joy and questioning are the order of the day when a baby arrives, it's no surprise to hear of joy and questioning in abundance when Elizabeth and Zechariah have their baby son. Since his parents were long past childbearing age, the fact that they have a child at all is nothing short of a miracle. Then there's the way he gets his name. When the time comes for him to be circumcised, everyone presumes he'll be called after his father, or his grandfather. But his mother insisted firmly: "No, he is to be called John" – and that's a fascinating name, for it means "God's gracious gift".

When relatives and neighbors remind her that this is breaking with tradition, that no one in the family has that name, his father Zechariah intervenes. Taking up a writing tablet – for he's been unable to speak ever since he doubted the angel's message that Elizabeth would conceive – he

carefully traces out the words: "His name is John." As he does so, his power of speech returns. That is another marvel and it isn't long before the question on everyone's lips is: "What will this child turn out to be?"

He will turn out to be one of God's greatest servants, the herald who prepares the way for Jesus' coming. It's a glorious task, but John always remains humbly self-effacing; as he puts it: "I am not fit to undo his sandals"; "he [Jesus] must increase but I must decrease"; and once Jesus appears on the scene, John is content to step back out of the limelight. Until then he has a message that is simple and direct: "Come and be baptized as a sign of repentance, turn back to God; prepare the way of the Lord." And he repeats it, tirelessly.

If the beginning of John's life was a time of rejoicing, its end was marked by an act of sickening violence: he was beheaded in the underground dungeon of King Herod – the price he paid for condemning Herod's evil behavior. But during his lonely time in prison, uncertain as to what his fate might be, John also faced another trial – doubts about his life's work: in fact, he sent friends to ask Jesus if he really was the one they'd been waiting for. He wondered if he'd been mistaken in his mission,

if, to use the words of Isaiah we heard in today's first reading, he had "toiled in vain." The reassurance he received from Jesus must have warmed his heart in his final grim days.

"What will this child turn out to be?" they asked when John was born. A similar question might have been asked about us, for marvels have marked our lives, too. Like John, we were known by God before we were born; known and loved in our mother's womb. Shortly after our birth, another marvel awaited most of us: through the sacrament of baptism, we began to share in God's own life, became God's sons and daughters with a destiny of eternal life and happiness. And now, like John, we are called to decrease so that Christ may increase in us, and to bear witness to him in the way we live our lives.

Like John, we may have moments when we wonder if it's all worth it, if perhaps we're toiling in vain. Our celebration of John's birthday can help us to draw strength from his heroic courage and faithfulness unto death, and to be inspired, in our own small way, to continue his work, enabling the bright light of Christ to shine out more brilliantly in our world.

The words of the prophet Isaiah that we heard in today's first reading expressed a great truth: "The LORD called me from birth, from my mother's womb He gave me my name" (Isaiah 49:1). There is great hope and confidence in this realization.

We proclaimed another great truth in today's Responsorial Psalm: "O LORD, you have probed me, you know me: you know when I sit and when I stand, you understand my thoughts from afar" (Psalm 139:1-3). Knowing us as he does, the Lord says to us, "It is too little for you to be my servant;" to be known by God, loved by God, and desired by God is an indescribable grace given to each of us (Isaiah 49:6).

Truly, no one knows us as well as the Lord. At times, this is a great consolation and we "give thanks that I am fearfully, wonderfully made" (Psalm 139:14). At other times, the Lord's closeness reminds us of our sins and of our need for a Savior, that we, too, must listen to those who authentically "testify to the light" so as to be made "a people fit for the Lord" (John 1:7; Luke 1:17).

This brings us to the purpose of our gathering today: the blessing of this new building of Our Sorrowful Mother's Ministry, with its sanctuary, altar, and Eucharistic chapel. It is a pleasure to be among you today and I thank you for your warm hospitality. I am grateful also to your local pastor, Father Joseph Havrilka, and to your Spiritual Advisor, Father Steve Sotiroff, for the guidance they give you, and to Debbie Pryor and Vanessa Keck and their collaborators for their preparations largely done behind the scenes.

At long last, I am happy to announce the name that I have designated to give this building: the Sanctuary of Our Sorrowful Mother. This name not only indicates its connection with Our Sorrowful Mother's Ministry, but also indicates the primary purpose for this building. As a place for people to gather for catechesis, reflection, and spiritual growth it will truly function as a sanctuary, as a place where the faithful can gather for solace and refreshment, healing and joy.

As you gather here for the various activities of Our Sorrowful Mother's Ministry, always seek to be enveloped within the mantle of Our Lady so that you, with Saint John the Baptist, may grow and become strong in the Spirit (cf. Luke 1:80).

In this Sanctuary of Our Sorrowful Mother, those who come to see both the beauty and the weakness of their lives should cry out to the Lord, "On you I depend from birth; from my mother's womb you are my strength... My mouth shall declare your justice, day by day your salvation" (Psalm 71:6, 15).

Motivated by a desire to be the Lord's humble servants always, we are sometimes slow to make this declaration, but this should not be so. As John the Baptist was sent to prepare the way of the Lord, so, too, we are sent to do the same in the lives of those we meet each day. As those joined to Christ in Holy Baptism, this is our constant duty and calling.

We have received his light; we have been clothed in his garment; we have been washed. Let us, then, beg the Lord to make us, like our Mother of Sorrows and Saint John the Baptist, "a light to the nations, that [his] salvation may reach to the ends of the earth" (Isaiah 49:6).

May God give us this grace. Amen.